 MANORBIER COMMUNITY COUNCIL (MCC)
Meeting of Full Council held at Jameston Village Hall, Jameston
Monday 6 March 2017 – 7.00pm.
MINUTES

Present: Cllr Ray Hughes (Chair), Cllr Rob Hall, Cllr Ray Hine, Cllr Chris Haynes, Cllr Marcia Kidney, Cllr John Long, Cllr John Williams, Cllr Terry Williams (Vice-chair) and Ian Morris (Clerk and Proper Officer). County Councillor Phillip Kidney was also present.

Public participation took place between 7.03pm and 7.28pm. 
At this point, the Clerk began taping the meeting, in line with MCC policy, using a digital voice recorder, to aid drafting of the Minutes. No other video or audio recording was permitted. 
35/17
Apologies for absence: Cllr Graham Willcocks, Cllr Siobhan McClelland and Cllr Lynda Parker (suspended).
36/17
To receive any declarations of interest: Cllr Hughes reminded Members that, if at any point in the meeting they felt they had a Personal Interest or Personal and Prejudicial Interest in any item not already declared, they were to inform the Chair or Clerk immediately. 
Cllr Hine declared a Personal and Prejudicial Interest in agenda item 6 (a) – Planning: NP/17/0082/FUL and a Personal Interest in agenda item 9 (e) – Action Tracking: Sale of Corner House land, Jameston. Cllr Hall declared a Personal and Prejudicial Interest in agenda items 6 (a) and 6 (b) – Planning: NP/17/0083/NMA and a Personal Interest in agenda item 9 (e). Cllr John Williams declared a Personal Interest in agenda items 6 (a) and 9 (d) – Action Tracking: Purple Routes Play Project in Jameston Play Area and a Personal Interest in agenda item 9 (b) – Action Tracking: Jameston Play Area – latest inspections, signs and other issues.
37/17
To approve and sign as a true and correct record the Draft Minutes of the Full Council Meeting held on 6 February 2017. Cllr Long proposed that the draft Minutes of the Full Council meeting held on 6 February 2017 be accepted as a true and correct record. Seconded by Cllr John Williams. Vote taken – 6 in favour, 2 abstentions. Cllr Hughes signed the Minutes. 
38/17
Matters Arising from the Full Council Meeting held on 6 February 2017. None.
39/17
To receive and consider any correspondence. Clerk summarised some of the key items of correspondence including;
· The need to write to the Clerk concerning provision of a workplace pension. A draft model letter provided by the Pensions Regulator and adapted for MCC’s requirements was presented for signature by the Chair. Members were content. The letter was signed by Cllr Hughes. 
· Annual Audit paperwork for the year ending 31 March 2017 sent by the Auditor General for Wales. Deadline for return is 10 July 2017. Topical areas to be covered will be Code of Conduct and Pensions.
· Email from Malcolm Calver requesting information on MCC’s grass cutting tender. Clerk to reply.
· Confirmation from Glyn Edwards Office Equipment that the service contract for MCC’s photocopier was now on an ‘as and when’ basis only. Members content.
· Pembrokeshire County Council (PCC) letter acknowledging receipt of Annual Precept of £19,100.

· Email from Welsh Hearts thanking MCC for its recent charitable donation of £50.

· One Voice Wales training modules and latest newsletter.
· Independent Remuneration Panel for Wales Annual Report 2017/18. This covers expenses allowances for Community Councillors.

· Letter from Boundary Commission for Wales concerning publication of all responses received on the initial consultation on proposed changes to Parliamentary constituencies in Wales. See www.bcw2018.org.uk
· PCC email confirming Pembrokeshire Public Services Board consultation on its local Well Being Assessment and Well Being Plan was now live. 
· Wales Audit Office seminars, including two sessions on use of Social Media. 

· Planning Aid Wales Network event on Pre-application Community Consultations on 28 March 2017 in Llandudno.

· SLCC/One Voice Wales Joint Event on 12 July 2017 in Flint.

· Letter from Hywel Dda about their Transformation Programme. Cllr Hine asked to see a copy. In answer to a query from Cllr Haynes, Cllr Hine confirmed that the ambulance service had installed Manorbier’s defibrillator and conducted a demonstration on its use.
All other correspondence was brought forward and taken as noted. 
40/17
  To receive and consider the following planning applications, licence applications and other  

             notices;



Cllr Hall and Cllr Hine left the room at this point (7.52pm).

a) NP/17/0082/FUL – Retention of 35 hard standings and electric hook-up points; Temporary extension of holiday season – 1 March to 10 January in any one year; Temporary winter storage of 35 caravans from 10 January to 1 March in any one year; Temporary change of use of existing building as a fish and chip shop and use of a portakabin as a temporary reception at Buttyland Caravan and Camping Park, Manorbier SA70 7SX. Cllr Hughes suggested that due to the various elements involved in this application, discussions needed to cover each part separately. Members agreed. Cllr Hughes also confirmed that NP/16/0502/FUL – Amendment to NP/15/0526/FUL comprising change of use of first floor from staff/managers accommodation to 3 guest rooms, new fire escape, new first floor balcony, foyer extension and change of use of fenestration/fascia details to white upvc at Buttyland Caravan and Camping Park, Manorbier – had been withdrawn by the applicant. Cllr Hughes thought that a meeting should be requested with the PCNPA planning officer to enable MCC to be brought up to speed with the status of the various applications that had been submitted by this applicant over recent years. Cllr Terry Williams also suggested that a site meeting could also be worthwhile. In respect of the current application, two local resident letters had been received by MCC objecting to the application. These were read out in full by Cllr Hughes. MCC discussions covered each of the elements in turn;

i) Retention of 35 hard standings and electric hook-up points: Members considered this to be a retrospective application and work undertaken already was not subject to planning permission. Members wondered if the roads put in had been subject to any archaeological survey. Cllr Terry Williams proposed that this element of the application be recommended for refusal. Seconded by Cllr Marcia Kidney. Vote taken – 6 in favour.
ii) Temporary extension of holiday season – 1 March to 10 January in any one year: Cllr Hughes had queried the definition of ‘temporary’ with PCNPA that day. No clear answer had been given by PCNPA. Members considered that any decision made by PCNPA needed to be fair to other similar businesses and to be mindful of local residents living nearby as well. Cllr Haynes proposed that that this element of the application be recommended for refusal. Seconded by Cllr Terry Williams. Vote taken – 6 in favour.
iii) Temporary winter storage of 35 caravans from 10 January to 1 March in any one year: Members noted that this meant that caravans would be in place all year round and would double those that were already covered by planning permission. Members also noted that, once again, no definition of ‘temporary’ had been given. Cllr Haynes proposed that this element of the application be recommended for refusal. Seconded by Cllr Marcia Kidney. Vote taken – 6 in favour.
iv) Temporary change of use of existing building as a fish and chip shop and use of a portakabin as a temporary reception office: Cllr Haynes confirmed that the fish and chip shop and bar were being used by non-residents of the Park. The licence agreement approved by PCC last year was read out but councillors were unsure if this permitted the general public to be served. Members expressed concern on vehicle access and adequacy of car parking. Vehicles may have to be parked on Station Road when visiting the fish and chip shop and bar. Once again, Members noted that there was no definition of ‘temporary’ given for this part of the application. However, Cllr Marcia Kidney proposed that this element of the application be recommended for approval providing that temporary use was for no longer than 6 months. Seconded by Cllr Haynes. Vote taken 4 in favour, 1 against and 1 abstention.
Clerk was asked to write to Nicola Gandy, Case Officer, PCNPA, to request her attendance at a future meeting with MCC, in order to discuss the various applications, decisions and enforcement notices involving Buttyland Camping and Caravan Park over recent times.
Cllr Hall and Cllr Hine returned to the room at this point (8.17pm).

Cllr Hall left the room at this point (8.18pm)

b) NP/17/0083/NMA – Non-material amendment to NP/15/0022/FUL to amend roof finish from Sedum finish to natural slates at Manorbier Bay Holiday Park, Manorbier SA70 7SR. Cllr Hughes reported that the Clerk and he had spoken about this application ahead of the PCNPA deadline for comments but before the March meeting of MCC. Clerk had responded to PCNPA by offering no objections to the proposed changes to the roof finish, as natural products where going to be used. Members were content but Cllr Terry Williams formally proposed that this application be recommended for approval. Seconded by Cllr John Williams. Vote taken – 7 in favour.

Cllr Hall returned to the room at 8.21pm. 

c)  27005/A3/CP – Pre-application consultation for proposed erection of 21 affordable homes at Station Road, Manorbier Station, Manorbier. Cllr Hughes confirmed that the plans had been displayed in Jameston Village Hall for some time. Members of the public had commented on the proposals during Public Participation. After a general discussion, Members made the following comments for onward transmission to the agent for Pembrokeshire Housing (the applicant);
Access: the entrance to the proposed development appeared to be opposite Manorbier School. Increased traffic could have safety implications for children attending the school.
Traffic in Station Road: the increase in traffic could also have safety implications further along Station Road, Manorbier.

Amenities: There is little local infrastructure or few local amenities available locally, particularly now that Jameston Village Stores had closed, to support this proposed development.

Car parking: There appear to be only a few car parking spaces for residents (including for disabled residents) and this might result in street parking in the narrow Station Road.

Public consultation: it appears some neighbouring residents had not received any notices about this pre-application whilst others had. 
Japanese Knotweed: this was reported as being present on site.
Cllr Haynes proposed that the above comments be passed on to the agent for the applicant. Seconded by Cllr Terry Williams. Vote taken – all in favour.


Other planning notices were noted by Full Council, including updates from PCNPA on enforcement notices for breach of planning control on land on the Ridgeway, Manorbier Newton and at The Oaks, Wynd Hill, Manorbier. Clerk also highlighted a Welsh Government consultation on updated advice contained in Circulars for Planning for Gypsy, Traveller and Showpeople Sites. Deadline for comments is 22 May 2017. Members asked that this item be placed on the agenda for the 3 April 2017 meeting of MCC and for copies to be sent to councillors with the agenda for that meeting. 
41/17
To receive and consider the Financial Statement from 14 January to 13 February 2017.  Clerk had handed out copies of the Financial Statement at the start of the meeting. Financial Statement showed that the opening balance on the Community Account at the start of the period was £5,673.52 and that transactions totalling £4,353.22 had cleared the account. A bank transfer from MCC’s Business Premium Account into the Community Account of £15,000 had also been made. 3 cheques totalling £10,150 remained unpresented at 13 February 2017. The balance of the Business Premium Account (BPA) stood at £18,437.97 following the transfer of £15,000 into the Community Account. Cllr Long proposed that the Financial Statement be accepted as a true and accurate record of MCC’s financial position, seconded by Cllr Hine. Vote taken – all in favour. 

42/17
To receive and consider the County Councillor’s Report. County Cllr Phillip Kidney provided the following updates;

· He had received some calls from local residents about the lack of white road markings on the road between Jameston and Hodgeston. Those that were in situ at this point were placed there by mistake and no extension of the lines will be made (due to width of road).
· Yellow lines will be painted in the bus stop at Lydstep and at one in Jameston once the weather warms up.

· PCC had now approved a Council Tax increase of 5% with Council rents increased by £1 per week. Specific budget cuts had also been mentioned by PCC including that for the Duke of Edinburgh Award scheme, in order to save £51k. However, PCC had now decided to keep the award and will find these savings elsewhere.

· Cow Park Farm: was subject to a court case recently but matter on-going with cattle being tested for TB. 


County Cllr Kidney was thanked for his helpful monthly update.

The tape recording of the MCC meeting held on 6 February 2017 was deleted at this point.

43/17
Action Tracking: To receive updates on the following matters, not covered elsewhere in the agenda;
a) Car parking at Manorbier Station – no update from PCC.
b) Jameston Play Area – Cllr John Williams confirmed he had adjusted the swing seats and zip wire following the meeting with the play area inspector. He awaited drier weather in order to undertake other remedial work. Cllr Marcia Kidney confirmed that the play area signs had now been completed. Cllr John Williams agreed to install the signs. Cllr John Williams confirmed that he had now caught 5 moles in the south sports field, Manorbier. Clerk reported that a hard copy of the annual inspection of Jameston Play Area had been received from PCC. This had highlighted various Medium risks, including adjustment of the carousel. Members agreed that the carousel was designed to hang at an angle. Other medium risks (action within 3-6 months) included poor drainage particularly in the corner by the zip wire and the surface around the slide was covered with moss. Cllr John Williams agreed to speak with Rob Izzard to see if he could utilise his electric points, from a nearby residence, to enable the matting around the slide to be power washed. Members content. Cllr John Williams also agreed to check for graffiti on the goalposts. Finally, Cllr John Williams highlighted the shakes in the zip wire supports. Cllr Hall considered that there was nothing to worry about in terms of the structure failing as they were a natural defect in the timber.
c) Re-surfacing of land in front and adjacent to Lydstep Bus Stop – see item 42/17 above.
d) Purple Routes Play Project in Jameston Play Area – Clerk reported that he awaited feedback from Manorbier School about support for a Purple Routes Play Project session at Jameston Play Area. Cllr Hall said he had spoken to the school that day and they had confirmed that they were very supportive of Purple Routes and had used them before. Cllr Hall agreed to chase up a formal response from the school.
(e)  Sale of Corner House land, Jameston – Clerk reported that Red Kite Law LLP had stated

       that they hoped to complete matters on 7 March 2017.
44/17

To approve the tender for MCC’s grass cutting requirements for 2017/18. Clerk outlined the administrative process which had included an advertisement in the Tenby Observer and a copy of this notice being placed on MCC’s website. Clerk reported that 6 quotes had been received. These were handed to Cllr Hughes in 6 sealed envelopes. In addition to the discussions held at the 6 February 2017 meeting (see 31/17), Members agreed that price, reliability and speed of service (ability to respond if additional work was urgently required), loyalty and quality would be the criteria applied to decision making. Cllr Hughes highlighted that MCC did not need to accept the lowest tender or any tender. Cllr Hughes opened the envelopes and read out all of the quotes. Two of the applicants provided separate quotes for the boundaries alongside the football pitches. This was noted and taken into account by Members. Cllr Hall mentioned concrete slabs adjacent to the pitch on the South sports field; this area would need to be strimmed. At this point, Members agreed to withdraw from their deliberations the two highest tenders; from All The Seasons Gardening Services and The Cutting Edge. Cllr Hall wondered if one of the remaining applicants, PCC, would be able to respond straight away to any urgent grass cutting or landscape maintenance needs. At this point, Cllr John Williams declared a Personal and Prejudicial Interest in one of the applicants, Dig-It Garden Services. Cllr Hall declared a Personal Interest in one of the applicants, Rob Izzard. Members agreed to withdraw the tender from PCC at this stage based on uncertainties around their ability to respond to urgent requests due to their existing workload and on price. Cllr Hughes summarised the position on remaining bidders.



At this point in the meeting (9.13pm), Cllr Terry Williams proposed that Full Council move out of session. Seconded by Cllr Hine. Vote taken – all in favour. 

At this point (9.17pm), Cllr Terry Williams proposed that Full Council move back into session. Seconded by Cllr Hine. Vote taken – all in favour.


Cllr John Williams left the room at this point (9.19pm).


Cllr Hughes asked that MCC now come to a decision on the remaining three applicants based on the agreed criteria. After a further discussion on the merits of the remaining three applicants, Cllr Haynes proposed that Richard Mason Gardening Services be approved as MCC’s grass cutter for FY 2017/18. Seconded by Cllr Long. Cllr Marcia Kidney proposed that Rob Izzard be approved as MCC’s grass cutter for FY 2017/18. Seconded by Cllr Hall. There were no proposers for the tender from Dig It Gardening Services and so this applicant’s tender was withdrawn from the decision making. As a result, Cllr John Williams returned to the room (at 9.23pm).

Cllr Hughes summarised the position. Cllr Haynes again proposed that Richard Mason Gardening Services be approved as MCC’s grass cutter for FY 2017/18. Seconded by Cllr Hine. Vote taken 4 in favour. Cllr Marcia Kidney proposed that Rob Izzard be approved as MCC’s grass cutter for FY 2017/18. Seconded by Cllr Hall. Vote taken 3 in favour, 1 abstention. As a result, Richard Mason Gardening Services was approved as MCC’s grass cutter for FY 2017/18 at a rate of £320 per month. Cllr Terry Williams proposed that Rob Izzard be given the grass cutting work should Richard Mason Gardening Services not accept the work or fail to deliver a quality service during the year. Seconded by Cllr Marcia Kidney. Vote taken – all in favour.  

 45/17
To consider and agree a response to the following consultations; 

a) PCC consultation on the Local Connection to Pembrokeshire for allocating housing – after a brief discussion, Cllr Hall proposed that 5 years residence in Pembrokeshire be necessary in order for an applicant on the Housing Register to be deemed to have a ‘local connection’. Seconded by Cllr Hine. Vote taken – all in favour. Clerk was asked to respond accordingly to PCC.
b) Welsh Government’s Town and Community Council survey 2017 on Service and Asset Management -  Clerk reported that he would need to answer some of the questions but Full Council input was required on others. Full Council ran through the survey and provided answers as appropriate. Clerk was asked to respond accordingly to the Welsh Government. 
c) Welsh Government’s White Paper – ‘Reforming Local Government – Resilient and Renewed’ – Clerk highlighted the closing date for responses of 11 April 2017 and the pages relevant to Town and Community Councils. Members asked for this item to be placed on the agenda for the April 2017 meeting of MCC.
46/17
To consider three donation requests from (a) Teenage Cancer Trust for the Teenage Cancer Trust Unit, Cardiff; (b) Pembrokeshire Federation of Young Farmers’ Clubs and (c) Cruse Bereavement Care. Members discussed the merits of each request. Cllr Hall proposed that MCC approve a donation of £50 to each of these charities. Seconded by Cllr John Williams. Vote taken – all in favour.
47/17
To discuss and approve a request for the installation of a traffic speed sign and rumble strips on the approach to Jameston from the Pembroke direction. Cllr Hughes reported that some local residents of Spencer Close, Jameston, had highlighted the problems of turning right out of their road due to poor visibility and the speed of traffic coming from the Pembroke direction into Jameston. Members agreed that this was an issue. Traffic coming from the Tenby direction was less of an issue as there was good vision and traffic slowed down naturally due to the narrow road and bend behind the Swan Lake Inn. Cllr Hall proposed that MCC agree in principle to the purchase and installation of a Vehicle Actuated Sign and rumble strips near to this location. Seconded by Cllr Hine. Vote taken – all in favour. Cllr Hughes agreed to speak with County Cllr Phill Kidney about how best to proceed.
48/17
To receive an update on the process for the Local Government elections on 4 May 2017. Clerk highlighted some of the key points that arose from a briefing for Clerks held at County Hall by the Returning Officer, Ian Westley, the previous week. In respect of the nomination and consent forms, these have to be returned by hand to County Hall between 22 March and 4pm on 4 April 2017. Clerk offered to take a batch of forms to County Hall on behalf of existing councillors. A nomination pack was handed out to all councillors present. New terms of office commence on Monday 8 May 2017. The May (Annual and First) meeting of MCC would therefore need to be held on 15 May 2017. Cllr Hine confirmed that he would not be standing as a community councillor at the elections this time due to health reasons and wished the new Council well. Clerk volunteered to take nomination forms to County Hall on behalf of councillors. Members agreed to deliver nomination forms to the Chair’s house by 27 March 2017, for collection by the Clerk, if they wished to take up his offer.
49/17
To approve the following outstanding invoices for payment;

a) I P Morris – office expenses  - £28.18

b) Tenby Observer – grass cutting advertisement - £60.00

Cllr Terry Williams proposed that these payments be approved. Seconded by Cllr Long. Vote taken – all in favour. 
50/17
To consider any Emergency Items and/or Outstanding Issues before Full Council. 

Cllr Hall reported that funds raised at the community bonfire event held in Manorbier had now been distributed. £400 had been donated to Save Our Skrinkle Park; £400 to Manorbier School; £1,500 toward the new Community Centre and £100 to the Ducklings. Remaining funds would be used to clear the North sports field of rubbish and debris and toward the organisation of another fund raiser, a Fun Day and Music Festival, on 11 August 2017.


Clerk brought forward two urgent invoices. One was for WebServe 4u who were called in to undertake software maintenance work to MCC’s laptop. This followed notification from BT that MCC’s older email service was closing on 9 March 2017. As a result, MCC would now be signed up to BT’s Premium Mail service at a cost of £5 per month. Cllr Long proposed that the WebServe 4u invoice for this work in resetting MCC’s email structure to allow use on the new system, totalling £45, be approved. Seconded by Cllr Haynes. Vote taken – all in favour. Cllr Hall proposed approval of the £5 per month charge for MCC’s BT Premium Mail account. Seconded by Cllr Terry Williams. Vote taken – all in favour. Clerk agreed to pay this monthly cost and re-claim from MCC.  

At this point in the meeting (10.10pm), Cllr John Williams declared a Personal and Prejudicial Interest in the following item and left the room.


Cllr Hughes confirmed that Cllr John Williams had delivered an invoice to the meeting for work undertaken at Jameston Play Area and at the South sports field, Manorbier. This was for materials used at the play area on remedial work to the swings and zip wire and for labour costs of catching 5 moles at the sports field. The invoice totalled £283.12. Cllr Hall proposed payment of this invoice. Seconded by Cllr Hine. Vote taken – 7 in favour.  


Cllr Hughes confirmed that the next meeting of Full Council would be held on Monday 3 April 2017.

The meeting closed at 10.12pm.
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